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DATE:  January 16, 2015 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

Date and Time Event Location 

Monday, January 19, 2015 
Martin Luther King, Jr. 
Day 

City Holiday 
CLOSED 
 

 

Wednesday, January 21, 
2015 – 6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission 
Meeting 
 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Wednesday, January 21, 
2015 – 7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention 
Commission Meeting 
 

Antioch Police Department 
Community Room 
300 L Street 

Tuesday, January 27, 2015 
6:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting 
Special Meeting 
 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Tuesday, January 27, 2015 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting 
Regular Meeting 
 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Tuesday, February 3, 2015 
6:00 p.m. 

Economic Development 
Commission Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Wednesday, February 4, 
2015 – 6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

Thursday, February 5, 
2015 – 3:00 p.m. 
 

Board of Administrative 
Appeals 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, February 5, 
2015 – 6:00 p.m. 
 

Measure C Sales Tax 
Citizens Oversight 
Committee 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 



 

 

 

Saturday, February 7, 
2015 – 9:00 a.m. – 11:00 
a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup 
(Canada Valley/Laurel 
Road Neighborhoods) 

Report to Kushner Way off 
Canada Valley for Parking 
 

Tuesday, February 10, 
2015 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 
 

 

7th ANNUAL DR. MARTIN LUTHER KING JR. BIRTHDAY CELEBRATION & 
SCHOLARSHIP PRESENTATION 
 
The City of Antioch and the Antioch Unified School District, along with community partners 
and sponsors, will present the 7th Annual Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Birthday Celebration in 
the Antioch High School's Beede Auditorium on January 19th from 1-3 PM.  A key 
component of the event is the awarding of the 2015 MLK Scholarships for Middle and High 
School Students. Scholarship awardees must reside within the Antioch Unified School 
District's boundaries.  
 
NEW CITY OFFICE HOURS 
 
City Hall, Public Works and the Police Department Reception Area are back to a five day 
work week after five-plus years of “Furlough Fridays.”  Office hours for the City Hall first 
floor are 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. on City business days. 
 
WHEN THE GIANTS COME TO TOWN… 
 
On Tuesday, January 27th, the World Champion San Francisco Giants will be displaying 
the three World Series trophies they have won in the last five years at the Antioch Prewett 
Community Center from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.  This is a photo opportunity.  There will be 
an invitation only preview at 3:00 p.m.  More information will be forthcoming. 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
 
On January 26th three (3) new Police Officer Trainees will start the Academy.   
 
At the January 13th Council meeting, a community member commented about the 
employee’s coming off of furlough being a “paid vacation when it’s retro pay.”  Just to 
clarify, there is no retroactive pay for employees returning to a 40 hour work week. The 40 
hour work week started on January 11th, which is the first day of the first full pay period in 
January.  All employees will receive their first non-furloughed paycheck on January 30th.  
No employee has received and no employee will receive any retroactive pay due to the 
end of furloughs. 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 
Work orders opened/completed for the week: 113/118 
 
Email filter activity: 14,345 processed, 9,462 automatically discarded do to violations 
pertaining to suspected virus’s, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to 
review and release, based on legitimacy. 



 

 

 

 
Staff successfully created end of month data backup tapes. 
 
Staff resolved issue with remote email services. 
 
Staff installed critical updates on servers. 
 
Staff updated automated call attendant to reflect new hours of operation. 
 
Staff replaced additional PC’s on third floor. 
 
FINANCE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 
The California Department of Finance has approved the Antioch Public Financing 
Authority’s refunding of the 2002 Antioch Development Agency Bonds.  Under the 
refunding transaction, the Successor Agency to the Antioch Development Agency will 
reimburse the City for new bond payments, which will save the taxing entities 
approximately $5 million over 17 years.  The City will benefit by over $500,000 over this 
time period on the refunding and also save an additional $839,000 by refunding the ABAG 
loan that built the Lone Tree Event Center.  That’s a benefit of over $1.3 million over the 
next 16 years due to lower interest rates. 
  
A Request for Proposal has been put out for business license discovery/recovery services 
and can be found on the City’s website at: 
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/Finance/Purchasing/RFPs.htm. Proposals are due by 2pm 
on January 29, 2015. 

Effective Monday, January 12th, Water Desk Service Hours will be 8:30am-4:30pm 
Monday through Friday. 

Measure O became effective December 9, 2014 requiring all residential landlords to have 
a current City business license. If you are a residential landlord that does not currently 
have a business license, please visit City Hall to obtain an application or one can be 
downloaded from the City’s website.  

ARTS AND CULTURE UPDATES 
 
February - March Art Exhibit at Umpqua Bank - The Arts & Cultural Foundation of 
Antioch's continues their partnership with Antioch's Umpqua Bank and features seven 
artists in their upcoming exhibit. The bank is a perfect venue for local artists to showcase 
their work, which changes every two months. The featured artists for the February and 
March are: Jeanette Ahern, Lori Cook, Robin Mayoff, Beverly Knight, Bernice Lucerno, 
Denise Press and Andre' Salvador. The new exhibit begins December 1st and continues 
through January 30th. The free artist reception is Wednesday, February 4th, from 5:30 - 
6:30 PM. Please attend the reception to show your support for these outstanding artists. 
Umpqua Bank is located at 3700 Lone Tree Way and is open Monday-Friday, 9 AM - 5 
PM, excluding bank holidays. 
 
 

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/Finance/Purchasing/RFPs.htm


 

 

 

RECREATION UPDATES:  

 On January 15, the Parks and Recreation Commission held their first meeting of 
2015.  They appointed the Chair and Vice-Chair, and highlighted community 
initiatives to connect to throughout the year. 

 Staff met with interested members of Council and the community to explore new 
opportunities to engage teens and young adults in 2015, including options to create 
advisory councils and host forums. 

 Staff completed the review of the first draft of the Spring Recreation Guide.  Look for 
a new and improved brochure early February!  

 Staff continues planning for enrichment programs for First Five. The First Five 
Partnership begins again in spring 2015.  

 Winter class and program records indicate that there is a 15% increase in class 
registration from January 2014.  

 Last week, Recreation Staff met with the Human Resources Department to prepare 

for hiring at the Water Park. Available positions include Cashiers, Lifeguards, Swim 

Instructors, Cooks, and Deck Crew. Applications can be picked up at the Antioch 

Community Center or online beginning February 11. Don’t miss the opportunity to 

gain valuable work experience close to home. 

 On January 9, aquatics staff held the first Winter Lifeguard In-Service Training in the 

heated Water Park Dome. The Dome creates an indoor swimming atmosphere to 

keep participants warm during the winter months. Lifeguards practiced safety and 

rescue techniques to ensure participant safety and comfort during aquatics 

programs.  

 Last week, the City’s electrical contractor completed lighting repairs in the Prewett 

Park parking lot and walking trail. 

 Staff cleaned and prepared the Community Park concession stand for the first 

tournament of 2015 on January 17th.  

 Last week, staff replaced a failed booster pump motor that serves the Lap pool 

boiler. 

 On January 13, staff conducted an in house CPR/AED, First Aid, and Blood Borne 

Pathogens class for 25 employees in the Recreation and Community Development 

Departments.  

 Recreation Maintenance staff and Public Works staff collaborated on the final clean 

up of the Prewett Park Holiday Tree drop off location. 

 Last week, staff began event planning in preparation for the San Francisco Giants 

World Champions Trophy Tour, which arrives at the Antioch Community Center on 

Tuesday, January 27th from 4:00 to 6:00 pm.  Everyone is invited to come and 

support the Antioch Jr. Giants! 

 

Senior Center Services 

 Last week, staff tracked over 270 inquiries by phone and in person for the free 

AARP Tax-Aide preparation.  This service enables low income seniors 60 years of 

age or older, and the general public, to have their taxes done at no cost.   

 Last week, 367 affordable, healthy meals were served which was an increase of 74 

from the previous week.  



 

 

 

 On January 13, City Staff attended the Antioch Senior Citizen’s Club Board of 

Directors meeting.  Staff provided input and direction on various topics such as 

upcoming Club activities, events, 2015 membership drive, and donations and 

solicitations. 

 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning/Building: 

 Staff attended a meeting with Caltrans and the Contra Costa Transportation 
Authority to discuss State Route 4 Widening project landscaping.  A presentation is 
being prepared for Planning Commission and City Council meeting in February or 
early March. 

 Staff held an orientation meeting with the newly appointed Planning Commissioner. 

Building Permit Activity: 

 Number of permits issued…….. 45 

 Number of inspections……….. 109 

Code Enforcement: 
Cases followed up on                                                                             87 
New Cases Open                                                                                   33 
Citations Issued                                                                                      14 
Cases Closed                                                                                         25 
Demand to Title for Cost recovery                                                           4 
Demands to Property Owners                                                                  5 
Special Assessment Liens recorded                  37 
Prepare and record release of lien                                  11 
Phone messages on complaint line                                                        35         
Web reports                                                                                              5 

 
Environmental Resources: 

 Environmental Enforcement:    there were over 66 actions taken on cases. Eight 
cases were closed.   Twenty-five property owners were sent abatement notices.   
Approximately 20 properties were inspected to verify occupancy prior to sending out 
abatement notices.  

 Eco-happenings: 
 Staff met with the Y-PLAN club at Antioch High School to brainstorm about 

possible projects for them this year. 
 Pacheco Brothers has begun the installation of the next round of recycling 

barrels in City parks 
 Staff is inspecting certified motor oil recycling collection centers as part of our 

Used Oil Payment Program grant requirements with the State. 
 Staff met with HERO PACE Program representatives to discuss next steps for 

marketing the program. 
 
CDBG & Housing Programs: 

 Reviewing and qualifying 34 CDBG applications totaling $1,475,536 in requests for 
2015-17, with approximately $588,000 (excludes Admin) available to allocate.  



 

 

 

  Letters going out this week to Vista Diablo residents on the status of their 
applications for subsidy, with information on the Antioch subsidy ending as of 
September 2017, and resources to help them find affordable housing if they are 
unable to stay after the subsidy ends. 

 Processed two loan subordinations as consumers continue to refinance their homes 
to take advantage of low interest rates. 

 Attended training for new Coordinated Assessment tool to be launched in Contra 
Costa County by the end of January. This tool, the Vulnerability Index - Service 
Prioritization Decision Assistance Tool (VI-SPDAT), will assist all the homeless 
service providers in the County in jointly allocating their housing resources more 
appropriately and to those with the greatest need and vulnerability, and assist the 
County in understanding the kinds of housing and supportive services that are 
needed at this time by homeless residents. 

  The Homeless Point In Time Count will occur during the last week in January. 
Extensive outreach will be conducted to locate and interview homeless persons 
throughout the County, asking a set of questions mandated by HUD.  Some 
persons will also be administered the VI-SPDAT tool.  

 Zero: 2016 Initiative in CCC will launch at the same time as the Homeless Point in 
Time Count. The goal is to end Veteran homelessness in our County by Dec 2015, 
and end chronic homelessness by Dec 2016. Ending homelessness is defined as 
having enough housing and supportive services resources developed in CCC to be 
able to meet the needs of these persons as they become homeless.  
 

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 

Engineering & Development Services 

 Almondridge East Subdivision 8880 (81-unit single family home development by KB 
Homes), located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips Lane 
and west of the State Highway 160 –A new traffic signal is being installed at the 
intersection of E. 18th Street and Phillips Lane. 

 Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on 
a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan 
Road – The developer submitted revised onsite plans that show ‘value engineering’ 
elimination of a Phase 2 drainage basin, addition of an 8’ diameter underground 
storm drain detention pipe system and the realignment of a drive aisle near the 
main entrance to the shopping center.  In addition to reviewing this submittal, staff is 
processing recordation of the parcel map, appurtenant easement and right-of-way 
dedications and quitclaim deed and a permit application with the USBR. 

 Cellular Providers on City-owned Property – Staff is processing Metro PCS’ request 
to decommission two of its cell sites on City-owned parcels at Antioch City Park and 
4506 Via Dora Drive.  Staff is working with American Tower to process 3 consent 
letters and one administrative use permit for their cell sites.  Staff is plan checking 
Verizon modifications at their Via Dora site.  Verizon Wireless submitted a letter of 
intent (suggesting lease terms) and a letter of authorization (requesting access for 
testing and surveys) following a site visit to City open space hilltop property near 
Folsom Drive. 

 Contra Loma Estates HOA Privatization – Staff scheduled Contra Loma Estates 
Homeowner’s Association application for a permit to install security gates and 



 

 

 

fencing at the entrances to their subdivision for the March 4th Planning Commission 
public hearing agenda, pending submittal by the applicant. 

 Delta Bowl Parking Lot – Staff is processing a plan check for a new parking lot. 

 Golden Bow Estates HOA Privatization (PW 652) – Staff is reviewing Golden Bow 
Estates Homeowner’s Association application for a permit to install security gates 
and fencing at the entrance to their subdivision. 

 Nelson Ranch Unit 1 Subdivision 6893 (102-unit single family home development by 
Standard Pacific Housing) located northeasterly of Wild Horse Road and Ridgeline 
Drive and southwesterly of State Route 4 – The developer has resubmitted Wild 
Horse Road Extension plan revisions for staff review and approval. 

 Wilkinson-VanSandt LLA (PW 443-06-14) – Staff is reviewing a lot line adjustment 
for 4316 and 4325 Berryessa Ct. 

 The SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange – Cavallo 
Road/Garrow Drive Undercrossing Project.  Bridge construction is underway by the 
SR4 Contractor at the Lone Tree Way/”A” Street and Cavallo Road undercrossings.  
Lone Tree Way/”A” Street undercrossing will be closed nightly from 10 p.m. to 5 
a.m., Tuesday January 20th through Saturday January 24th, for installation of bridge 
falsework. 

 eBART Parking Lot and Maintenance Facility – The Contractor has requested 
permit final on the encroachment permit for Slatten Ranch Road improvements.  
Staff is reviewing plans and easement dedications for a proposed 12” sanitary 
sewer main, from the new Maintenance Facility north underneath the S.P.R.R. 
railroad line and along the extension of Willow Avenue from Oakley Road. 

 SR4 Lone Tree Way Widening / Sand Creek Road Interchange Project – The 
contractor is installing stamped concrete, irrigation and landscaping in the Lone 
Tree Way/SR4 “Bypass” median during the month of January. 

 Davidon Homes Park Ridge Phase I consisting of 123 residential units located west 
of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4 – Plans and maps have been 
resubmitted for second review. 

 Laurel Ranch 109 unit housing development at Highway 4 and Laurel Road – 
Engineering has prepared comments for the preliminary development plan review 
by City Council. 

 Heidorn Village 112 unit housing development at Heidorn Ranch Road and Prewett 
Ranch Drive – Creating conditions of approval for tentative map. 

 Wal-Mart expansion – Processing easements and vacation of existing easements. 

 Deer Valley Business Park, Commercial development fronting Country Hills Drive 
between Lone Tree Way and Deer Valley Road – Processing abandonment of 
existing easement. 

 The Vineyards at Sand Creek, a proposed 641 unit housing development located on 
Sand Creek Road between Heidorn Ranch Road and Hillcrest Avenue – Staff 
continues to meet with the developer to discuss various site and infrastructure 
issues. 

 Aviano, a proposed 533 unit housing development located on Sand Creek Road 
West of future Hillcrest Avenue – Staff continues to meet with the developer to 
discuss various site and infrastructure issues.  The revised tentative map has been 
submitted for review and staff is updating conditions of approval. 

 



 

 

 

Capital Improvements Division 

 Sanitary Sewer Main Replacement at Various Locations – RGW Construction is 
installing new sanitary sewer facilities on West 19th Street. 

 Piping Reconfiguration of Canal Pumps 2 and 4 and Pump 2 Replacement – Con-
Quest Contracting has ordered piping materials.  Replacement pump submittals are 
under review. 

 Williamson Ranch Plaza Water Main Replacement – D.R. Lemings is expected to 
begin construction activities next week. 

 West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements – Plats and legal descriptions for 
properties and easements needed for this project have been finalized.  The Contra 
Costa County Public Works Real Property Division is moving forward with property 
and easement acquisitions.  Comments provided by the Contra Costa County Flood 
Control District are being incorporated into the project plans. 

 Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement – Staff met with Kimley-Horn to 
discuss the 95% draft project plans and specifications. 

 Community Development Block Grant Downtown Roadway Pavement 
Rehabilitation – Project plans and specifications are available for purchase at a cost 
of $75 per set.  Copies may be obtained by logging on 
www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch or by calling BPXpress Reprographics at (707) 
745-3593.  The public bid opening for this project is scheduled for January 20, 
2015, at 2:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers located at 200 “H” Street. 

 Ninth Street Roadway Improvements – Project plans and specifications are 
available for purchase at a cost of $75 per set.  Copies may be obtained by logging 
on www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch or by calling BPXpress Reprographics at 
(707) 745-3593.  The public bid opening for this project is scheduled for January 20, 
2015, at 2:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers located at 200 “H” Street. 

 Rubberized Cape Seal Program – Staff opened public bids January 13th and the 
project will be presented to Council for consideration at their February 10th 
meeting. 

 2015/2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) grant – Staff has identified 35 
new curb ramp locations to be included in the 2015/2016 TDA grant application for 
pedestrian and bicycle funding.  The county TDA subcommittee reviewed and 
provided comments on the City’s grant application. 

 Safe Routes to School Grant (Cavallo/Garrow/E. Tregallas curb ramps) – Staff has 
completed the design and is in the process of developing the bid package.  The 
project will be out for bid in February 2015 and construction is scheduled for April 
2015. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study – The City Council approved EPS Consultant 
Services to develop a Transportation Development Impact Fee study.  The study is 
scheduled to start in February 2015 and completed within a 12 month period. 

 Antioch Fishing Pier Shade Structure – SRP Company completed the new railings, 
benches and shade structure.  The project is scheduled to be completed this month. 

 Preventative Pavement Maintenance Program – Staff has identified a list of streets 
for pavement “Dig Out” repairs to repair pothole and pavement failure areas.  The 
City Council approved additional funding for the Preventative Pavement 
Maintenance Program to fund the pavement repairs needed for these streets.  
Construction of the project is scheduled for April 2015. 

http://www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch
http://www.blueprintexpress.com/antioch


 

 

 

 Cavallo Road and Country Hills Drive Pavement Rehabilitation – Staff is working 
the design.  Construction is scheduled for May 2015. 
 

Traffic Engineering 

 Engineering and Traffic Surveys – TJKM traffic consultants have collected speed 
and traffic count information on the roadway segments identified as requiring an 
Engineering and Traffic Survey.  Collision data has been analyzed and field reviews 
have been completed.  The consultant will complete the draft report with 
recommendations on speed limit changes for staff review in mid January.  These 
surveys are required on major streets in order for the police department to use radar 
for speed enforcement. 

 Somersville Road – Permanent striping installation has been completed.  Street 
lights poles have been erected and lighting fixtures will be installed as weather 
permits.  Installation of the above-ground traffic signal equipment (poles and 
cabinets) is underway. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Replaced the ARV’s and saddles at Donlon and Larkspur tanks. 

 Cleaned solar bees out on the reservoir.  Also cleaned the staff gage on the tower. 

 Cleaned rain gutters on the pump stations. 

 Installed new energy saving lighting in the shed at the Plant 
 
Water Distribution 

 There were 289 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 There were a total of 54 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Meter reading for the month has started and is on schedule.  Three new meter 
installations are complete. 

 Annual backflow test program has started. 

 Water crews are continuing to haul green waste from the Fulton Yard and maintain 
the backfill material area and dumpster area for Allied Waste. 

 Water Crews replaced a fire hydrant on Oakley Rd. 

 Water field tech continues responding to customer related calls citywide. 

 Water crews replaced a 1” backflow preventer on Verne Roberts Cir. 

 Water crews repaired a 4” sewer lateral on Mountaire Cir. 

 Water crews repaired a 4” sewer lateral on Elizabeth Ln. 

 Water crews replaced a 1” water service on Golden Hills Ct. 

 Stores staff entered 230 line items of stock transactions that were distributed to 
various divisions/departments. 

 Water staff 2nd shift continues the citywide fire hydrant preventative maintenance 
program. 

 Stores staff continues performing preventative maintenance on citywide doors/locks 
and currently reworked WTP River Pump Station deadbolts and locks. 

 Stores staff certified six fire extinguishers for “The Dome” at Prewett Water Park. 

 Stores staff has begun assembling and boxing the yearly uniform orders for Public 
Works personnel. 
 



 

 

 

Public Works Maintenance Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Completed at Contra Loma Estates, 
Fairview, Jacobsen and Prosserville Parks. 

 Park Fencing:  Repairs were made to 100 feet of park fencing, including new posts, 
damaged in a vehicle accident over the Christmas holiday.  

 Park Landscape Improvements:  Heidorn Park (5100 Deerspring Way) has a total of 
32 new Red Floral Carpet roses planted at the corner of Vista Grande Drive. 

 Park Maintenance Repairs:  Country Manor Park has a new water fountain bubbler 
at the playground restroom. 

 Park Light Inspection Survey:  All 32 parks have been inspected.  Failed lamps 
have been replaced at 28 of the 32 parks.  This program began on December 29, 
2014 and is 87% complete. 

 Mira Vista Park (3000 South Francisco Boulevard) has a new Community 
Playground.  The grand opening took place on Monday, January 5, 2015.  The 
event was well attended by the public and City representatives from Council, Park 
Commission, Parks and Recreation and Public Works.  Refreshments and a brief 
overview of the new Miracle Playground installation was presented. 

 Leaf Removal:  From Golf Course Road and the south side of Lone Tree Way. 

 Irrigation leaks were attended to and repaired. 

 Annual Roadside Spray Program:  Initiated and ongoing with the Streets Division. 

 Storm Response:  Removed 2 downed trees (James Donlon, Deer Valley Rd.) and 
numerous tree limbs throughout the city due to high winds. 

 Spot Spraying:  Police building, L Street, Contra Loma Blvd., Hillcrest Ave. and 
Ridgeline Dr. 

 New Controller Installation:  Lone Tree Way median across from Sylvia’s Country 
Kitchen. 

 
Public Works Maintenance Operations – Street Maintenance 

 Signs:  12 signs replaced due to poor reflectivity. 

 Potholes:  5 filled. 

 Saw Service Cuts:  1,750’ of asphalt in preparation for paving service cut repairs. 

 Pave Service Cuts:  31 service cuts paved, approximately 180 tons of asphalt. 

 Graffiti removed from City property in numerous areas. 

 Annual Weed Abatement Spray Program:  Initiated and ongoing with the Parks 
Division. 
 

Public Works Maintenance Operations – Collections Division 

 The Collections team received 7 calls for service, televised 9 laterals, and cleaned 
over 11,492 linear feet of sewer lines. 

 The Collections team televised 19 laterals in preparation of the cape seal project. 

 Completed data transfer to our new CCTV sewer inspection van. 

 A trench was dug on the southwest corner of the corporation yard for the alarm 
system extension. 

 Two Collections crew members assisted the Streets division with paving service 
cuts this week. 

 Two Collections staff members were re-certified in Pipe Line Assessment. 

 Management is in the process of updating the City’s SSMP (Sewer System 
Management Plan) and OERP (Overflow Emergency Response Plan). 



 

 

 

 Management is in the process of designing and building the Overflow Emergency 
Response Trailer.  

 Staff is reviewing the new Sewer System Master Plan. 

 Staff is reviewing and updating our quarterly sewer main cleaning schedules. 
 
Public Works Maintenance Operations – Fleet Maintenance 

 Preventative Maintenance:  12 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  42 miscellaneous repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Marina 

 The Marine Science Institutes' research vessel, "Robert G. Brownlee," is berthed at 
the Antioch Marina throughout the month of January providing educational ecology 
tours and information on the California Delta to local school children. 

 Advertising and outreach:  Craigslist weekly ad posted in the Sacramento, Bay 
Area, Stockton, Santa Cruz and Monterey areas. 

 Received and responded to one inquiry and processed one application. 

 Hyacinth and wood debris removal continues throughout the marina basin. 

 Meter reads completed for monthly billing. 
 
GIS 

 City-owned Landscaping Data Collection – Complete 

 City-owned Landscaping Data and Layer Creation – Complete 

 City-owned Landscaping Maps – Complete 

 Water Distribution Divisional Template – 90% Complete 

 Begin CIP/Engineering Divisional Template 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 01/11/15, at about 8:35 p.m., an 80-year old male was found wandering the area 
of G Street and W. Madill Street.  He was cold and shaking.  The male was 
incoherent and not able to tell officers where he lived or even what city he was in.  
Officers were eventually able to return the subject to his family a few blocks away.  
They were unaware he had snuck out of the house.   
 

 On 01/12/15, at about 1:00 p.m., an employee of a grocery store located in the 1800 
block of A Street confronted a subject inside the store who was acting suspicious.  
The subject became upset and brandished a pocket knife and long screwdriver at 
the employee, while threatening to stab him.  Officers responded and located the 
responsible on W. 19th Street.  The subject fled on foot and was eventually caught 
by additional responding officers.  He was sent to county jail for brandishing, 
threats, and a parole violation. 
 

 On 01/12/15, at about 3:15 p.m., an Antioch K-9 officer and his trainee were driving 
Code 3 (with lights and siren) to a call of a man with a gun.  As they were traveling 
through the intersection of G Street and W. 10th Street, they were broadsided by a 
vehicle driven by a 17-year old Brentwood resident.  It was determined the juvenile 
did not see or hear the emergency lights and siren, and struck the patrol car after 
illegally passing vehicles that had stopped to allow the patrol through the 



 

 

 

intersection.  Neither the 17-year old nor the officers were injured.  However, K-9 
“Leroy” suffered a lacerated lip that required 5-stitches. 
 

 On 01/12/15, at about 8:45 p.m., an officer driving a patrol car equipped with license 
plate reader (LPR) technology received a hit notifying him of a stolen vehicle that 
just passed him in the opposite direction.  The officer attempted to stop the vehicle 
and short pursuit ensued.  The vehicle pursuit ended on Fitzuren Road, and all 
three occupants fled on foot.  All were apprehended, and officers recovered 
numerous driver’s licenses and fraudulent gift cards.  The subjects were sent to 
county jail. 
 

 On 01/15/15, at about 5:00 a.m., a male subject entered a convenience store 
located in the 1100 block of E. 18th Street and stole several items.  The clerk 
followed the male out of the store in an attempt to get the male to pay for the items.  
Another male subject, who was waiting in a parked vehicle for the first male, got out 
and threatened to shoot the clerk if he didn’t leave them alone.  The clerk backed 
off, called the police, and provided the license plate of the vehicle as it drove away.  
Officers responded to the registered owner’s residence and took the driver into 
custody as he arrived home.  He was the only occupant of the vehicle at the time 
and he refused to identify the other involved male.  He was sent to county jail. 

 
Calls for Service Log: 

 

Time Period: 01/08/15 00:00:00 – 01/14/15 23:59:59 
 
Number of Calls for Service: 1,504 

Number of Case Reports:  291 

Number of Arrests: 75 

 
Felony: 28 

 
Misdemeanor: 47 

 
Arrests with DUI charge:          2 

 
The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.   

 

 
CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 
On Monday, I attended a quarterly board meeting for the Contra Costa Economic 
Partnership (CCEP).  CCEP works on regional economic development issues. 
 
On Thursday and Friday, January 15th and 16th, I attended League of Cities’ training for 
new Mayors and Council Members with Mayor Pro Tem Lori Ogorchock in Sacramento.  
City Clerk Arne Simonson was attending the League’s Policy Committee meeting in 
Sacramento, so we all attended the League’s East Bay Division Dinner on Thursday, along 
with other cities from Contra Costa and Alameda Counties. 


